

Flygtningenævnets baggrundsmateriale

Bilagsnr.:	321
Land:	Ukraine
Kilde:	Freedom House
Titel:	Nations in Transit 2018 – Ukraine
Udgivet:	11. april 2018
Optaget på baggrundsmaterialet:	16. maj 2018

Ukraine

By Yulia Yesmukhanova

Capital: Kyiv
Population: 45 million
GNI/capita, PPP: \$8,190

Source: World Bank *World Development Indicators*.

Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
National Democratic Governance	5.00	5.00	5.50	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75	5.75
Electoral Process	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.75	4.00	4.00	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50
Civil Society	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.50	2.75
Independent Media	3.50	3.50	3.75	4.00	4.00	4.25	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.25
Local Democratic Governance	5.25	5.25	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.25	5.00	4.75
Judicial Framework and Independence	5.00	5.00	5.50	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75
Corruption	5.75	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75
Democracy Score	4.39	4.39	4.61	4.82	4.86	4.93	4.75	4.68	4.61	4.64

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. If consensus cannot be reached, Freedom House is responsible for the final ratings. The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s).

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Challenged by vested economic interests of oligarchs and a military conflict with Russian-backed separatists in the country's east, Ukraine in 2017 continued to struggle with the far-reaching reforms it has pursued since the 2014 revolution. While Ukraine's government has made significant improvements in overhauling the country's local governance, it has failed to meet the public's expectations in the fight against pervasive corruption. The opportunity for major reforms in Ukraine that appeared after the Euromaidan unrest is dwindling, and any further substantive successes are the result of continuous struggle.

The conflict in Ukraine's eastern Donbas region continued in 2017. More than 10,000 people have been killed and almost 24,000 injured since fighting began in early 2014.¹ Both the Ukrainian government forces and Russian-backed combatants regularly violated the ceasefire established by the Minsk agreement; however, the conflict remained largely frozen throughout the year. The socioeconomic conditions in the occupied territories, and in those areas close to the line of contact, continued to be poor. The armed separatist groups developed their own institutions, which, in turn, enacted regulations that routinely violated basic human rights. During 2017, separatists continued to arrest and detain individuals, including journalists and bloggers covering the conflict.

Two important milestones were reached in relations between Ukraine and the European Union (EU) in 2017. In June, the visa-free regime with the EU came into force, allowing millions of Ukrainians to travel freely to the neighboring Schengen zone for short-term stays. Ukrainians' excitement about the opportunity to travel to the EU without a visa triggered delays in the application and issuance of international passports,² as the number of Ukrainians visiting the EU grew by half in the first few months after the arrangement was enacted.³ Over half of Ukrainians viewed the EU visa-free regime positively.⁴ On 1 September, the EU-Ukraine Association Agreement—the main trigger for the Euromaidan protests that in late 2013 and early 2014 toppled former president Viktor Yanukovich—finally came completely into force. The Association Agreement provides a framework for major transformations in Ukrainian democracy, human rights, rule of law, good governance, trade, and sustainable development.⁵

The progress of the government's healthcare reform represents one of the main achievements in Ukraine's national governance in 2017. On 19 October, Ukraine's parliament, the Verkhovna Rada, passed a law changing the financing system of state-provided healthcare, introducing a state insurance system and giving patients the option to choose doctors and hospitals. The new system, aligned on the principle of “money following patients,” will soon be launched and significant changes are expected by 2020.⁶ Under this new system, payments will be made based on the services provided to patients, in contrast to the previous system where hospitals were provided funding based on the number of beds, which were often unoccupied.

Decentralization reform in Ukraine continued, following three different streams. The ongoing administrative territorial reform saw the creation of approximately 700 amalgamated communities, comprised of over 3,300 villages and towns, and with a combined population of 5.8 million. As a result of fiscal decentralization, these newly amalgamated communities have increased their revenues and are now able to invest in infrastructure. For the first time in 23 years, local governments have started building roads, public schools, kindergartens, and public health facilities.⁷ As decentralization progresses, local self-government units gain more authority through managing public services, including primary education, healthcare, administrative services, and infrastructure development. With the ongoing sector reforms, communities are meeting the challenge of optimizing their expenditures and ensuring that high-quality services are provided.

Pressure on civil society has intensified. In March, the government introduced legislation that, from 2018, will oblige representatives of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) working against corruption to declare their income and assets through the public e-declaration system, similar to the process public officials have to follow.⁸ Facing criticism and pressure from various donors and civil society groups, President Petro Poroshenko spearheaded a legislative initiative to replace the controversial law with another

restrictive measure requiring NGOs—and the private entrepreneurs and businesses that service them—to supply detailed information about their taxes. While this proposal was not adopted in 2017, if approved it will result in onerous restrictions, including the possibility that civil society groups may lose nonprofit status for not complying with the regulations. A few prominent civil society organizations reported that police had launched criminal investigations against them and their members, and there were physical attacks on well-known activists.

The recently established National Anticorruption Bureau (NABU) actively investigated high-level corruption, but poor case management and court procedures undermined the effectiveness of its work. By the end of 2017, the agency had 410 cases under investigation, 141 people accused of corruption offenses, and 92 cases proceeding through the courts. Despite investigations revealing that more than UAH 87 billion (\$3.27 billion) was implicated in fraud, the head of NABU reported delays for approximately 30 percent of the cases at trial. Civil society, anticorruption investigation agencies, and international donors demanded the creation of an anticorruption court. On 21 December, President Poroshenko registered draft legislation mandating the creation of a High Anticorruption Court; however, the legislation was later criticized for being drafted behind closed doors with little civil society input, while the process of appointing judges to the court—without public oversight—was dismissed as un conducive to judicial independence.⁹

Score Changes:

- **Local Democratic Governance rating improved from 5.00 to 4.75** due to progress in the decentralization reform and community amalgamation process, especially in the area of fiscal decentralization.
- **Independent Media rating declined from 4.00 to 4.25** due to the blocking of major social media sites, as well as physical attacks on journalists and a lack of progress in investigating the murder of journalist Pavel Sheremet.
- **Civil Society rating declined from 2.50 to 2.75** due to smear campaigns against NGOs and activists, the proposed adoption of e-declaration laws targeting anticorruption activists and employees of anticorruption NGOs, and intimidation of anticorruption activists.

As a result, Ukraine's Democracy Score declined from 4.61 to 4.64.

Outlook for 2018: National governance will continue to be dominated by preparations for the 2019 parliamentary and presidential elections. Further, pressure on civil society and the opposition, as well as the government's attempt to consolidate power, will most likely intensify in the run-up to the elections. Anticorruption reform will most likely stall at the national level, and reformers' main task will be preserving the current anticorruption institutions. The lack of concrete political will for a truly independent anticorruption court means that if legislation enabling the creation of such a body is adopted, it is not likely to be implemented in accordance with best international practices. Other national level reforms, such as decentralization, health, and public administration, will continue with the support of the international community. New legislation on the status and reintegration of the Donbas region in Ukraine's east may lead to an escalation of the conflict with Russian proxies in the region and a review of the previous ceasefire agreement.

MAIN REPORT

National Democratic Governance

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.00	5.00	5.50	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75	5.75

- National governance remained static in 2017 as Ukraine continued to struggle with the major national reforms commenced in 2014. The country has made significant progress on many fronts, including the European Union (EU)–Ukraine Association Agreement coming fully into force. However, the continuing conflict in the country’s east, political tensions in the parliament, oligarchic influence on politics, a decrease in popular support for the ruling coalition, and the complexity of the reform tasks ahead have slowed the overhaul of Ukraine’s national governance. Throughout the year, President Petro Poroshenko continued to consolidate power in the lead up to the presidential and parliamentary elections in 2019, while the opposition and so-called new political forces actively campaigned.¹⁰
- Pro-Russian separatist groups continued to occupy parts of the Donetsk and Luhansk oblasts in Ukraine’s Donbas region with Russian backing, while the Crimean peninsula remained under Russian occupation. Despite the Minsk agreements and ceasefire, the situation in Ukraine’s Donetsk and Luhansk regions remained tense throughout the year.¹¹ Since the start of hostilities in April 2014, more than 10,000 people have been killed and almost 24,000 injured.¹² Both sides used weapons proscribed by the Minsk agreements and routinely violated the internationally brokered ceasefire.¹³ On 6 October, Ukraine’s parliament, the Verkhovna Rada, approved legislation extending the “special status” of local governance in Donbas and creating the conditions required for a UN peacekeeping mission.¹⁴ Introduced in 2014 in order to implement the Minsk Agreements, the law on the Donbas oblasts’ “special status” guaranteed autonomous status to territories outside Kyiv’s de facto control if local elections in these territories comply with international standards.¹⁵
- Following a decision by the Cabinet of Ministers in 2016, a new Ministry of Temporarily Occupied Territories and IDPs commenced operation to produce unified policies for the occupied territories and annexed Crimean peninsula. While there is no clear strategy on the de facto reintegration of Crimea to Ukraine, the Ministry of Information has developed a draft strategy on informational integration.¹⁶ The newly created ministry for the occupied territories coordinated peace-building activities and international donor assistance to the conflict-affected areas and internally displaced persons (IDPs).
- On 1 September, the EU-Ukraine Association Agreement finally entered fully into force. The agreement provides a comprehensive reform agenda to bring Ukraine’s legal system approximately in line with the EU legislative framework. In the coming years, this agreement will be a driving force for further transition to democratic governance. A visa liberalization agreement with the EU also came into force in June, providing better opportunities for Ukrainians to travel to neighboring EU countries.
- In order to effectuate the 2014 constitutional amendments, which sought to reinstate the parliamentary-presidential system of governance introduced in 2004 and subsequently removed during the Yanukovich presidency, Ukraine made reforming the country’s parliamentary regulations a significant priority throughout 2017. While the European Parliament finalized a road map for the Verkhovna Rada reform in February 2016,¹⁷ which outlined 52 recommendations in the areas of legislative process, political oversight, and transparency and openness, by the end of 2017, only two of the recommendations had been fully implemented. One of these concerned greater transparency through the use of e-governance tools, while the other focused on greater consistency between domestic legislation and the EU Association Agreement.¹⁸ However, President Poroshenko continued to wield significant influence in the legislature throughout the year, with his own draft laws more likely to be accepted over those proposed by ordinary lawmakers.¹⁹

- President Poroshenko's ruling coalition managed to survive the year, despite internal weaknesses and speculation about early parliamentary and presidential elections.²⁰ As various ratings show, there is low public support for both the president and his party,²¹ leading to accusations that the ruling coalition seeks to dismantle opposition movements in order to remain in power. Andriy Sadovyi, leader of the opposition Samopomich (Self-Reliance) party, alleged that various criminal prosecutions were politically motivated.²² In a similar vein, former Georgian president and ex-governor of Odesa oblast Mikheil Saakashvili, who had become fiercely critical of Poroshenko, was stripped of his Ukrainian citizenship while traveling abroad for allegedly lying on his citizenship application.²³
- Ukrainians traditionally have little confidence in most national governance institutions, such as the presidency, parliament, or cabinet of ministers.²⁴ A November poll found that the joint rating of the two parties of the ruling coalition, the Petro Poroshenko Bloc and the People's Front, was barely 10 percent.²⁵ However, constant discontent with the government has not resulted in a significant increase in the public's appetite for protest,²⁶ and current mass protests are led by unpopular political movements, or the so-called new political forces.²⁷ Between 17 and 19 October, a coalition of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), new parties including Saakashvili's Movement of the New Forces and the Democratic Alliance, among others, and established opposition parties organized the largest protest of the year, with more than 4,000 participants.²⁸ However, the different political and policy goals of the participants prevented the demonstrations from becoming a unified, powerful force. Several large rallies demanding President Poroshenko's impeachment took place in Kyiv, but their calls have not evolved into significant popular support.²⁹
- Throughout the year, the parliament continued to approve controversial legislation, such as the law on the status of Donbas or law on the implementation of the Minsk agreements, without much discussion, and draft laws were often unavailable to the public.³⁰ Despite criticism over its lack of transparency, the Verkhovna Rada did legislate important reforms, including healthcare, education, the judicial system, pension reform, and decentralization. However, irregularities, including poor attendance by lawmakers at general sessions and committee hearings,³¹ violations of voting procedures,³² and some members of parliament (MPs) voting on behalf of absent members,³³ undermined the Rada's effectiveness and reputation.
- Public administration reform, which is crucial for other reforms, was ongoing in 2017. The Law on Civil Service, adopted in 2015, entered into force in May. The new position of state secretary was introduced in 2017 across government ministries. These state secretaries are responsible for administrative work, taking the burden of human resources and administration from ministers.³⁴ Time is needed for a proper division of labor between ministers, deputy ministers, and state secretaries, and procedural changes must happen in the government to allow the structure to work.³⁵ The pilot restructuring of 10 ministries has already begun, with each ultimately containing directorates responsible for separate policy areas.³⁶

Electoral Process

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
3.50	3.50	3.50	3.75	4.00	4.00	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50

- Electoral reform continued on the public agenda in Ukraine in 2017, but the effort lacked sufficient political will to be fully realized. There were no national elections held during the year; however, the first local elections happened in a number of newly amalgamated local government units. While there is a recognized need to reform electoral legislation, the required amendments are unlikely be completed ahead of the next electoral cycle. One of the demands during the 17–19 October protest rallies in Kyiv outside the parliament building was for electoral reform, and as a result, a bill introducing changes to the electoral code was passed in the first reading in early November.³⁷ However, the future of this bill is questionable.

- The November electoral legislation above was geared toward providing better representation and accountability in the Verkhovna Rada, and to open possibilities for new independent political leaders to emerge.³⁸ In the beginning of the year, three notable draft laws were unsuccessfully put before the parliament proposing changes to the election of MPs. The unsuccessful bills sought to transform the current mixed system to a proportional open party list system, where voters would cast their ballots for parties and would have some influence on the order of candidates in party lists.³⁹ Following the October protests, the draft electoral code passed the first reading, covering presidential and parliamentary elections, local elections, and regulations relating to the central electoral committee and the state registry of voters. The proposed system for national parliamentary elections was based on open regional lists.⁴⁰ While protesters viewed the passing of the law at first reading as a victory,⁴¹ a time frame for the final vote remained unknown by the end of the year. Since this move, MPs have registered eight alternative draft laws aiming to change the parliamentary electoral process.⁴²
- In addition, Ukraine's electoral law creates unfavorable voting conditions for internally displaced persons (IDPs) in the country. At year's end, approximately 1.6 million IDPs in Ukraine⁴³ were unable to vote in local elections or in a majoritarian vote to the parliament. Meanwhile, a draft law that would allow IDPs to vote is currently registered in the parliament.⁴⁴
- The culmination of local governance territorial reform was achieved in 2017 with the first local elections in the newly formed amalgamated communities. This amalgamation process often depended on parliamentary budget appropriations in order to organize elections in the newly created territorial units. During the year, almost 300 local elections were held in the newly amalgamated communities.⁴⁵ While the overall number of violations decreased compared to the 2016 local elections, some irregularities were highly criminal in nature. For example, in one of the communities in Dnipropetrovsk oblast, police detained 24 armed individuals in an attack on the polling station on election day.⁴⁶

Civil Society

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.50	2.75

- Civil society groups experienced political pressure at the national level throughout the year. While maintaining formal support through the National Strategy on the Development of Civil Society, the government introduced new legislative measures that require anticorruption watchdog organizations to provide additional information in their tax reporting; these measures are widely seen as a mechanism to further exert pressure on civil society. With the decentralization process ongoing and more decision-making authority delegated to the local level, local civil society capacity remained low in 2017.
- Nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) continued to play a strong role in promoting national governance reform. They actively engaged in policymaking through formal and informal structures. At the regional level, intermediary support organizations that provide re-granting for local NGOs strengthened their organizational capacity to manage donor funds,⁴⁷ but there was a large gap between the capacity of NGOs at the national and local level. In rural areas, the small number of active civil society groups and the limited mechanisms for citizen engagement in local governance persisted throughout the year.⁴⁸
- Ukrainian legislation allows for various forms of citizen participation in government decision-making, including requests for information, citizen appeals, e-petitions, local initiatives, public expertise, community meetings, and public hearings. Additionally, there are participatory budgets and citizen involvement in budget approval, open budget reports, public councils, and public oversight of local council work.⁴⁹ New tools, such as participatory budgeting and e-petitions, are slowly gaining popularity in larger cities, but rural areas continued to rely on individual citizen appeals to the local government.⁵⁰

- On 11 May, the Cabinet of Ministers approved an Action Plan for implementation of the National Strategy on the Development of Civil Society for 2016–20.⁵¹ The Action Plan included steps for improving mechanisms for state funding of civil society activities, improved registration procedures for NGOs and religious organizations, support for a draft law on peaceful assembly, local referendums, and community general meetings.
- Despite the government's declared support for the national strategy, political pressure on civil society has intensified. In March, President Poroshenko signed legislation obliging individuals who benefit from the technical assistance of anticorruption projects to declare their income and assets publicly, similarly to public servants. International organizations and donors criticized these amendments, arguing that the law aimed at anticorruption watchdog organizations can be selectively used, and that the legislation puts additional pressure on NGOs.⁵² In July, Poroshenko registered a draft law to replace the controversial legislation on NGO e-declarations; if approved, the law would introduce additional obligations and tax requirements for NGOs, even more stringent than the reporting systems for businesses and government agencies.⁵³ The draft law had not been reviewed by year's end but, if implemented, might complicate the environment for further NGO development.
- The number of attacks on NGOs and their leaders increased in 2017. In October, police raided the offices of one of the leading health NGOs, Patients of Ukraine, in relation to an ongoing criminal investigation over funds misappropriated from the Global Fund for HIV/AIDS,⁵⁴ although Patients of Ukraine had passed all Global Fund audits. One of the most prominent anticorruption NGOs, Anticorruption Action Center (AntAC), reported that the center is under criminal investigation for tax offenses,⁵⁵ and its leader, Vitaliy Shabunin, is under a separate criminal investigation.⁵⁶ The criminal probe against AntAC was initiated by a fake NGO created and influenced by political interests.⁵⁷ This fake NGO, National Interest of Ukraine, was registered in 2017—its Facebook page appeared just a day before the investigation into AntAC was announced—and was mainly used to discredit civil society activities. National Interest of Ukraine is closely associated with key figures in the coalition political party People's Front (Narodnyi Front), which is under investigation for corruption.⁵⁸ Incidents like these, as well as the attack on the Kharkiv anticorruption activist Dmitry Bulakh,⁵⁹ were more frequent in the last year.
- Ukrainian society has become more tolerant regarding LGBT activists. The LGBT community organized Pride events in Kyiv and Odesa without any incidence of violence. Both marches enjoyed police protection, and organizers provided buses that transported participants from the event to ensure their security.⁶⁰ Meanwhile, police were not able to provide security for the small LGBT public activities in Kherson and Kharkiv,⁶¹ and 86 instances of homophobic hate crimes were reported.⁶² Almost half of the population still supports some limitation of LGBT rights; the percentage is even higher for other vulnerable groups, such as Roma, drug addicted persons, or people with previous convictions.⁶³
- While radical nationalist groups continued to actively engage in public life, they had little political support. Their public engagement was limited to anti-LGBT activities⁶⁴ and cooperation with other movements in protests, like the demonstrations in front of the Verkhovna Rada on 17–19 October.⁶⁵ Nationalist battalions like "Azov" gained public popularity mainly due to their positive role in the military conflict in the east, where participants served as volunteers on the front line.⁶⁶ The leader of Azov battalion, Andriy Biletsky—who publicly espouses radical views—is a member of parliament, but none of the nationalist parties has enough support to pass the participation threshold for election to national office.⁶⁷
- The Ukrainian Helsinki Human Rights Union, in its monitoring, suggested that only a quarter of the goals in the Action Plan on implementation of the National Human Rights Strategy have been achieved.⁶⁸ Experts suggest that nothing significant has been achieved in the last year, or that the action plan is even fully underway.⁶⁹ To ensure implementation of the strategy, a parliamentary working group was created in 2017.

Independent Media

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
3.50	3.50	3.75	4.00	4.00	4.25	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.25

- Ukrainian media outlets continued to be largely dependent on oligarchs during the year, and freedom of speech was restricted by government measures taken to combat Russian propaganda. Under the guise of fighting Russian influence and aggression, Ukraine continued to place restrictions on media outlets and the internet in 2017. In May, President Poroshenko issued a decree, based on a National Security Council decision, to sanction Russian businesses. These included a ban on popular Russian social media sites, such as Vkontakte and Odnoklassniki, and the search engine Yandex.⁷⁰ Vkontakte and Odnoklassniki remain popular in the post-Soviet space, and millions of Ukrainians were registered users; similarly, more than a third of online searches in Ukraine were conducted through Yandex.⁷¹ Human rights organizations considered the ban on these sites as a “politically expedient attack,” limiting freedom of expression and information.⁷² In January, the government banned the Russian independent channel Dozhd from broadcasting in Ukraine because it depicted the occupied Crimean peninsula as part of the Russian Federation in its televised maps.⁷³
- According to the Institute of Mass Information, in 2017, there were 29 registered physical attacks on journalists and 89 registered cases of impediments to journalistic activities, including restrictions on access to public information and prohibitions on video reportage.⁷⁴ While no journalists were killed in Ukraine during the year, the investigation into the 2016 murder of Pavel Sheremet has stalled, and critics allege that the investigation has been improperly conducted. An alternative investigation by independent organizations suggested that investigators did not interrogate key witnesses and surveillance camera recordings were not inspected.⁷⁵
- Deporting Russian and other foreign journalists, or banning them from entering Ukraine, has become regular practice. In the last year, journalists, including Anna Kurbatova, Antonio Pampelia, Manuel Sastre,⁷⁶ Tamara Nersesian,⁷⁷ among others, were barred or deported for reasons including entering occupied Crimea through Russia and engaging in Russian propaganda. The Security Service of Ukraine has a blacklist of 40 public figures banned from entering the country; however, the actual number of people barred from entry is much higher.⁷⁸
- During the year, there were several politically motivated legal cases against media outlets. In August, Ukraine’s secret service, known as the SBU, raided the premises of the publication/website *Strana*, as well as the homes of two reporters, and confiscated computers. The SBU accused *Strana*’s editor-in-chief of disclosing state secrets. In a similar vein, security officers wielding machine guns and wearing body armor and facemasks raided the offices of the Vesti Media Holding company, which owns a number of print and digital outlets, under the direction of the Chief Military Prosecutor in a fraud investigation.⁷⁹
- Individual journalists have fallen victim to the information war waged between the government and separatist authorities, in both government-controlled territories and in occupied and separatist-controlled areas. In June, the journalist Stanislav Aseev was arrested in the so-called Donetsk People’s Republic (DNR) by the Russian-backed authorities.⁸⁰ Aseev was reportedly held in remand and placed under criminal investigation for allegedly spying for the Ukrainian government, and was reportedly tortured and subjected to other mistreatment.⁸¹ In another of Ukraine’s Russian-backed separatist territories, the Luhansk People’s Republic (LNR), blogger Eduard Nedeliayev was sentenced in July to 14 years’ imprisonment for “defaming citizens” and “inciting hatred of the Russian nation.”⁸² The Ukrainian authorities have also detained journalists for purportedly spreading pro-Russian propaganda. Vasily Muravitsky, a Ukrainian journalist in Zhytomyr, was arrested in early August and charged with treason and infringing the territorial integrity of Ukraine for his controversial publications in Russian and separatist media.⁸³

- In 2015, Ukraine initiated a reform of state-owned print media aimed at promoting media independence, and ending the Soviet-era practice of media serving as mouthpieces for government propaganda. The reform framework required 687 state-owned outlets to privatize or close.⁸⁴ The reform is scheduled to end in 2018, but by the end of 2017, over 54 percent of central government bodies were taking steps to privatize or liquidate state-owned magazines and newspapers;⁸⁵ according to the state registry, only 49 media outlets were fully reformed by December.⁸⁶
- In January, the National Public Broadcasting Company of Ukraine began operations, replacing the former state-owned television outlet, the National Television Company of Ukraine.⁸⁷ During 2017, the new body worked on restructuring the existing network of state-owned television channels in order to create an independent outlet that would provide educational, entertainment, and social content to its viewers.⁸⁸ The law prescribes that 0.2 percent of the state budget should go to the public television.⁸⁹ However, the state budget for 2017 provided only 75 percent of the promised amount,⁹⁰ and the budget for 2018 reduces the funding to only 50 percent of this allocation, with the promise of revising the figure during the year. This offers little room for further development and puts the reform under threat.⁹¹

Local Democratic Governance

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.25	5.25	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.25	5.00	4.75

- Major reform of Ukraine's local governance continued throughout 2017. This effort had commenced earlier with complex decentralization reforms in 2014, as described in the Concept of Local Self-Governance.⁹² This overhaul included administrative-territorial reform aimed at restructuring and increasing the size of the lowest level of administrative units, consolidating settlements into amalgamated communities, and decentralizing power in order to delegate authority for the provision of public services to local governments. Fiscal decentralization reform established a direct relationship between the newly amalgamated communities and the state budget, and provided the opportunity for local government units to raise revenues from various taxes, fees, and fines.
- Full decentralization will depend on constitutional changes that would finalize the legislative reform, as well as determining the status of the newly amalgamated communities. Approved by Ukraine's Constitutional Court and adopted by the parliament at first reading in 2015, the constitutional amendments on decentralization were closely associated with the implementation of the unpopular Minsk agreements and contained clauses conveying special status and more autonomy to the occupied Donbas territories. This controversial association caused mass protests, culminating in a grenade attack in front of the parliament building during the planned voting, and further progress on passing the requisite constitutional amendments has since been only incremental.⁹³ While the constitutional amendments are critical for further reform, there was insufficient political will in 2017 to reintroduce the issue in the parliament due to low popular support for the special status of Donbas included in the proposed changes.
- Despite the lack of progress on the constitutional changes, the parliament passed other legislation to allow the reforms to proceed. In 2017, the Rada adopted critical legislation allowing for the amalgamation of communities across the boundaries of *rayons* (districts).⁹⁴ Another draft law permitted additional settlements to merge with already established amalgamated communities,⁹⁵ while a further bill introduced the office of *starosta* (village elder) in amalgamated communities.⁹⁶ Under new legislation, the starosta is an elected position that works in the settlements that have amalgamated into wider communities, and serves as a communications channel between local government and the community. Over 2,300 starosta positions are planned for election in amalgamated communities, but only 600 had been elected as of 2017.⁹⁷
- Other critical legislative drafts that will further promote reform were debated in the parliament, but not adopted by year's end. These included a draft law on public service in local self-governance, which the

parliament voted in favor of on 9 February. Vetoed by the president and brought back for review by the parliamentary committee, this draft law foresees measures to promote employment in local self-governance units, including improving public perceptions of local government work, ensuring equal access to work, depoliticizing the work, and ensuring better career opportunities for public servants.⁹⁸ Another draft concerning finalization of the administrative and territorial structure of Ukraine was registered in the parliament in 2017. If approved, the law will allow authorities, within the current constitutional framework, to define the status of amalgamated communities and establish procedures for changing administrative-unit boundaries. Another critical draft law debated in the parliament during the year would enable rural communities to manage land beyond the boundaries of settlements that have amalgamated into communities.⁹⁹ The current legislation does not allow local governments to manage agricultural land beyond town or village boundaries. If approved, the law will provide additional authority to local governments in managing land.¹⁰⁰

- During 2017, an additional 333 communities amalgamated, creating a total of nearly 700 amalgamated communities comprised of 3,264 settlements.¹⁰¹ The amalgamation process aims to make the territorial units larger and to unite over 11,000 settlements into 1,500 to 2,000 amalgamated communities.¹⁰² Larger administrative units will provide better governance and services to their inhabitants.
- The newly amalgamated communities and cities of oblast status received additional authority in 2017 to provide services to citizens. The list of their new responsibilities includes local economic development, infrastructure development, planning, public safety, primary education, and healthcare, among others.¹⁰³ These are new functions that local governments have not previously executed, requiring additional capacity.
- However, the capacity of local governments in newly amalgamated communities remained low. Although international donors provided training and consultation to local governments through a network of Local Self-Government Development Centers and targeted technical assistance programs, like ULEAD and DOBRE, local governments need more support and skilled staff. A U.S.-supported program found that, among 50 communities studied, the average score in the Participatory Municipal Capacity Index is 22.18 out of 100.¹⁰⁴ The growing number of new, untrained staff presented a challenge for local development and the ability of local communities to cope with their new responsibilities.
- Fiscal decentralization has provided newly amalgamated communities and cities of oblast status with additional resources to improve their infrastructure. The main source of revenue for those communities and cities affected by the changes came in the form of taxes, with local governments receiving 60 percent of personal income tax and 100 percent of excise fees, property rents, and a real-estate tax during the year. In 2017, local budgets increased their income by 31 percent, and amalgamated-community revenues increased by 187 percent.¹⁰⁵

Judicial Framework and Independence

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.00	5.00	5.50	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75

- Persistent political capture of the country's judicial system continued to pose a threat to the implementation of other reforms in Ukraine, including anticorruption efforts, throughout 2017.
- In 2015, Ukraine approved the Strategy for Reform of the Judicial System.¹⁰⁶ This outlined the main priorities for 2015–20, including ensuring judicial independence, improving judicial governance, increasing the judiciary's transparency and professionalism, and building public trust in the justice system. In 2017, Ukrainians' trust in the judiciary remained low: only 7 percent trust the courts, and only 9.5 percent trust prosecutors.¹⁰⁷ Businesses' level of trust in the justice system is, on average, 1.82 on a 5-point scale, with corruption, inefficiency of the court system, and overloaded courts seen as the main reasons for a lack of fair justice.¹⁰⁸ On 30 September 2016, the laws that launched Ukraine's

judicial reform came into force.¹⁰⁹ For 2017, the reform prescribed the selection of new Supreme Court judges, introduction of judge qualifications at different levels, formation of an anticorruption court, introduction of electronic tools in the judicial system, and improvement of the legal framework for further reform.¹¹⁰ On 3 October, the parliament passed amendments to various procedural codes that further advanced judicial reform.¹¹¹

- As part of the reform, the High Qualification Commission of Judges of Ukraine conducted an open competition for new justices to the Supreme Court, in which 1,436 applicants competed for positions.¹¹² On 29 September, the commission submitted 111 candidates for presidential approval.¹¹³ However, on 3 October, the Public Council on Integrity called on President Poroshenko not to approve the proposed candidates, as 25 of them had not passed the integrity qualifications. The Public Integrity Council alleged that these candidates had previously engaged in politically motivated decisions, bans of public assemblies, violations of human rights, or had not fulfilled their income-declaration requirements with sufficient transparency.¹¹⁴ In addition, the council criticized some of the selection procedures and appealed to the president to conduct an independent audit of the process.
- The vetting of judge qualifications for different positions continued throughout the year.¹¹⁵ The overall number of judges continued to decline, and more than 3,000 judges have resigned,¹¹⁶ while 172 were fired due to disciplinary actions.¹¹⁷ As a result of the requirement for more transparent income declarations, over 1,000 judges voluntarily resigned from their positions.¹¹⁸
- Still, the ineffectiveness of the judicial system threatens achievements in anticorruption reform. Newly created bodies like the National Anticorruption Bureau of Ukraine (NABU) and the Special Anticorruption Prosecutor's Office face significant impediments in bringing cases to court.¹¹⁹ Only 27 convictions arose from 107 criminal proceedings that went to trial.¹²⁰ The Law on the Judiciary and Status of Judges, adopted together with the package of constitutional amendments in 2016 as part of the wider judicial reform, recommended the establishment of the High Anticorruption Court under a separate law.¹²¹ Despite the president's publicly declared interest in creating an anticorruption court,¹²² civil society organizations (CSOs) have accused Poroshenko of trying to postpone the legislative approval process.¹²³ As a result of pressure from CSOs and international donors, and following a Venice Commission recommendation, the president introduced draft legislation at the end of the year, which international institutions criticized for its envisaged selection procedure for judges, proposed jurisdiction of the court, and possible further delays in implementing the legislation.¹²⁴ By year's end, five alternative drafts were registered by the president and MPs.¹²⁵
- In April, the parliament voted against the Law on the Constitutional Court, which tried to bring legislation governing the Constitutional Court in line with the 2016 constitutional amendments, thereby stemming attempts to make this institution more independent. The parliament reviewed and approved another draft law on the Constitutional Court in July.¹²⁶ Experts criticized this draft law for not establishing clear procedures for the competitive selection of judges.¹²⁷

Corruption

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.75	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75

- Ukraine has struggled with implementing anticorruption reforms under the strategy approved after the 2014 Revolution of Dignity. As of 2017, the country had established several anticorruption institutions¹²⁸ and set up new mechanisms, including online publication of public-servant asset declarations, and ensuring transparent public procurements.¹²⁹ Most of these changes, however, have had little impact on citizens' lives, and public perceptions of corruption have remained high. According to one survey, a third of Ukrainians reported that they had a personal experience with corruption in the preceding three months, and a majority—85 percent—saw no improvements in this sphere.¹³⁰ Almost half of Ukrainians (44 percent) viewed corruption as one of the major causes of tension in the society,¹³¹

while an overwhelming majority of businesspeople also reported high levels of corruption.¹³² Corrupt elites continued to resist the change by undermining reform initiatives.

- The National Anticorruption Strategy, which was approved in 2014, expired in 2017; the new strategy for the period 2018–20 was prepared by the National Agency for the Prevention of Corruption (NAPC) but so far has not been registered in the parliament.
- NGOs played a critical role in anticorruption reform advocacy, policy development, and monitoring during the year. Formal NGO councils have been established within newly created institutions, including NABU, NAPC, and the Agency for Recovery and Management of Assets (ARMA). At the same time, NGOs, particularly anticorruption watchdog groups, have come under increasing political pressure for their work (see “Civil Society”).
- The effectiveness of newly established corruption investigative bodies, such as NABU and the Special Anticorruption Prosecution Office (SAPO), was undermined by the absence of fair justice. By the end of the year, the agency had 489 matters under investigation, 165 people accused of graft offenses, and 107 cases before the courts. Current investigations have uncovered over UAH 2.25 billion (\$85.8 million) in fraud, but court decisions have resulted in only UAH 253 million (\$9.65 million) in recovered damages. The head of NABU reported that only a quarter of corruption cases in the trial stage have been processed, and more than 15 percent have been delayed for longer than 6 months.¹³³ Notable high-level corruption cases included the prosecution of former MP Mykola Martynenko, who allegedly misused over \$17 million in funds from a uranium-extraction state enterprise.¹³⁴
- Law enforcement agencies have challenged NABU’s capacity to work effectively. In November, the SBU arrested a NABU detective, accusing him of offering a bribe as part of his investigation.¹³⁵ The General Prosecutor has accused NABU of using detectives who were appointed without transparent procedures and relied on illegal tools in their investigations.¹³⁶
- The Law on the Judiciary and Status of Judges prescribed the creation of a High Anticorruption Court, with additional legislation requiring parliamentary approval. The draft law 6011 was registered in the Rada in February,¹³⁷ and on 6 October, the Venice Commission reviewed the draft and provided recommendations. On 22 December, the president registered a draft law that was criticized by international organizations for not providing procedures for the independent appointment of judges to the proposed High Anticorruption Court. International organizations further critiqued President Poroshenko’s draft law for its vagueness in the court’s jurisdiction and perceived possible delays in the implementation of the legislation.¹³⁸ By the end of 2017, there were four alternative draft laws—in addition to the president’s bill—registered in the parliament, which will be reviewed in 2018.
- The second wave of e-declarations was launched at the beginning of 2017, requiring the publication of asset declarations by all public servants, not only higher-level officials. While this is a remarkable move towards transparency and accountability, over 800,000 declarations that became available must be reviewed and investigated for any inconsistencies. The NAPC will play a leading role in this routine process; however, experts have expressed concerns about the independence and effectiveness of this institution.¹³⁹

AUTHOR: Yulia Yesmukhanova is the Deputy Chief of Party of Global Communities, an NGO that implements the USAID-funded DOBRE project in Ukraine. Yulia has fifteen years’ experience working on democracy and good governance assistance projects in Ukraine. She has worked with large-scale international development projects focusing on supporting civil society and capacity development, with particular focus on anticorruption and decentralization reforms. She has co-authored numerous policy research publications, including the Economic Connectivity in Ukraine survey, and Ukraine’s Slow Struggle for Decentralization review.

-
- ¹ “Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight”, United Nations, 13 June 2017, <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21730&LangID=E>
- ² “There are massively delay of biometric passports issuance in Ukraine”, Front News International, 8 August 2017, <https://frontnews.eu/news/en/10115/There-are-massively-delay-of-biometric-passports-issuance-in-Ukraine>
- ³ Skytivska, M, “У липні 2017 кількість українців, що подорожували до країн ЄС, збільшилася майже в половину” [In July 2017, number of Ukrainians travelling to Ukraine almost doubled], Energolife, 9 August 2017,
- ⁴ “Динаміка міграційних настроїв українців” [Dynamic of migration moods of Ukrainians], Rating Group, 3 October 2017, http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraine/dinamika_migracionnyh_nastroeniy_ukraincev.html
- ⁵ “EU-Ukraine Association Agreement fully enters into force”, EU Delegation, 1 September 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-17-3045_en.htm?locale=en
- ⁶ Krasnilkov, D, “Rada Passes Medical Reform Law”, Kyiv Post, 19 October 2017, <https://www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/rada-passes-medical-reform-law.html>
- ⁷ Zubko, G, “ГРОМАДна реформа: що дала децентралізація”, [Hromadna Reform: what did decentralization give], Economic Pravda, 4 August 2017 <https://www.epravda.com.ua/columns/2017/08/4/627740/>
- ⁸ “Poroshenko enacts law on e-declaration for NGOs”, UNIAN, 27 March 2017, <https://www.unian.info/politics/1844874-poroshenko-enacts-law-on-e-declaration-for-ngos.html>
- ⁹ “Letter to Ihor Rainin, Head of the Presidential Administration from Ron Von Roonen”, IMF, 11 January 2018, <http://www.eurointegration.com.ua/files/9/1/91f3737-letter-imf-anticorruption.pdf>
- ¹⁰ Ukraine Reform Monitor Team, “Ukraine Reform Monitor: October 2017”, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 10 October 2017, <http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/10/10/ukraine-reform-monitor-october-2017-pub-73330>
- ¹¹ “Status Report”, OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine, 4 October 2017, <http://www.osce.org/special-monitoring-mission-to-ukraine/348246?download=true>
- ¹² “Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight”, United Nations, 13 June 2017, <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21730&LangID=E>
- ¹³ “Thematic Report: Civilian Casualties in eastern Ukraine”, OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine, September 2017, <http://www.osce.org/special-monitoring-mission-to-ukraine/342121?download=true>
- ¹⁴ “Порошенко підписав закон про особливий статус Донбасу” [Poroshenko signs the law on special status of Dnobas], Novoe Vremya, 7 October 2017, <http://nv.ua/ukr/ukraine/politics/poroshenko-pidpisav-zakon-pro-osoblivij-status-donbasu-1983201.html>
- ¹⁵ “Ukraine - Adoption of a law extending the special status of Donbass”, Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs of France, 6 October 2017, <http://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/ukraine/events/article/ukraine-adoption-of-a-law-extending-the-special-status-of-donbass-kyev-06-10>
- ¹⁶ “Strategy of information reintegration of Crimea”, Ministry of Information Policy of Ukraine, <http://mip.gov.ua/files/pdf/indostrat.pdf>
- ¹⁷ “Report and roadmap on internal reform and capacity-building for the Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine”, European Parliament, February 2016, <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/resources/library/media/20160229RES16408/20160229RES16408.pdf>
- ¹⁸ Gurkivska, A. and Kryzhanivskiy V, “Звіт про хід виконання Дорожньої карти щодо внутрішньої реформи та підвищення інституційної спроможності Верховної Ради України” [Report on implementation of the Road Map of the internal reform and increased institutional capacity of Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine], USAID RADA program, <http://radaprogram.org/content/zvit-pro-hid-vykonannya-dorozhnoyi-karty-shchodo-vnutrishnoyi-reformy-ta-pidvyshchennya>
- ¹⁹ Zaslavskiy, O and Khoruzhenko, O., “Концепція законодавчого процесу «від початку до кінця» [Concept of the legal process “from the beginning till end”, Agency of Legislative Initiatives, December 2017, http://parlament.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Policy-Paper_End-to-end.pdf
- ²⁰ “Гордон: Позачергові парламентські вибори будуть восени. Не виключаю, що президентські також» [Gordon: Pre-term parliamentary elections will happen in spring. I am not excluding the possibility for Presidential too] <http://gordonua.com/ukr/news/politics/gordon-pozachergovi-parlamentski-vibori-budut-voseni-ne-vikljuchaju-shcho-prezidentski-tezh-183224.html>
- ²¹ “Politics Ratings”, Rating Group, <http://ratinggroup.ua/en/>, <http://24tv.ua/dostrokovyi-parlamentski-vibori-v-ukrayini-usi-za-i-proti-n847384>

- ²² Rakhmaning, S., “Андрій Садовий: "На Банковій ніхто не думає стратегічно" [Andriy Sadovyi: on Bankova street no one things strategically], Zerkalo Nedeli, 17 March 2017, <https://dt.ua/internal/andriy-sadoviy-na-bankoviy-nihto-ne-dumaye-strategichno-.html>; <https://www.radiosvoboda.org/a/news/28894928.html>
- ²³ Kramer, A., “Ukraine’s President Sidelines Opponent by Stripping His Citizenship”. New York Times, 27 July 2017, <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/27/world/europe/mikhail-saakashvili-ukraine-citizenship-poroshenko.html>
- ²⁴ “Довіра соціальним інституціям” [Trust to social institutions], Kyiv International Institute of Sociology, 1 February, 2017, <http://kiis.com.ua/?lang=ukr&cat=reports&id=678&page=1>;
“Ставлення громадян України до суспільних інститутів, електоральні орієнтації” [Attitude of the citizens of Ukraine to the public institutions and electoral preferences], Razumkov Center, 2017, <http://razumkov.org.ua/uploads/socio/Press0417.pdf>
- ²⁵ Monitoring of ratings of politicians and parties, Rating Group, ongoing, <http://ratinggroup.ua/>
- ²⁶ “Бекешкина: Протестные настроения в Украине не самые высокие, но они есть – около 20% населения готовы выйти на митинги” [Bekeshkina: Readiness to the protest in Ukraine is not in its peak, but it exist – around 20% of people are ready to go on rallies], Gordon, 17 October 2017, <http://gordonua.com/news/politics/bekeshkina-protestnye-nastroeniya-v-ukraine-ne-samye-vysokie-no-oni-est-okolo-20-naseleniya-gotovo-vyyti-na-mitingi-212750.html>
- ²⁷ Korisnovska, A., “Нічні сутички під Радою: як відбувався та чим завершився конфлікт протестувальників з силовиками” [Night clashes by Rada: how it happened and how the conflict between protesters and law enforcement has ended], Hromadske, 17 October 2017, <https://hromadske.ua/posts/pid-radoiu-znovu-pochalys-sutychky-mizh-protestuvalnykamy-ta-politsiiei>
- ²⁸ “Протести 17 жовтня під радою: що відбувалося у центрі Києва” [Protests on October 17 by Rada: What has happened in Kyiv center?], Pryamyi, 17 October 2017, <https://prm.ua/protesti-17-zhovtnya-v-kiyevi-translyatsiya-pryamogo/>
- ²⁹ Rudenko, Y., “У Києві розпочався "Марш за імпідмент" [March for impeachment has started in Kyiv], Ukrainian Pravda, 17 December 2017, <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/12/17/7165808/>
- ³⁰ Shkrum, A., “Три речі про ВР сьогодні” [Three things about VR today], Ukrainian Pravda Blogs, 5 October 2017, <http://blogs.pravda.com.ua/authors/shkrum/59d663bcd2f1b/>
- ³¹ Tokarskyi, A. and Chudinovych, O., “2,5 роки парламенту: дисципліна vs. Комітети. Як фракції та групи відвідують комітети” [2.5 years of Parliament: Discipline vs Committees. How fractions and groups attend committees?], OPORA, 2017, http://longread.oporaua.org/vidviduvanniakomitativ_frakcii (accessed in 10 October, 2017).
- ³² Bondarchuk, A., “У чому полягає порушення процедури або як депутати приймали «Поправку Лозового» [What kind of procedure was violated or how MPs have voted for “Lozovyi Amendment”], OPORA, 9 October, 2017, <https://rada.oporaua.org/novyny/novini/19662-u-chomu-poliahaie-porushennia-protsedury-abo-ia-deputaty-prymaly-popravku-lozovoho>
- ³³ “Кнопкодави” [Button pushers], CHESNO, <http://knopkodavy.chesno.org/>
- ³⁴ Koliushko, I. and Derets, V., “Державні секретарі міністерств: старт нової управлінської реформи” [State secretaries in Ministries: Start of the new administrative reform], Zerkalo Nedeli, 4 November 2017, <https://dt.ua/internal/derzhavni-sekretari-ministerstv-start-novoyi-upravlinskoyi-reformi-.html>
- ³⁵ Koliushko, I., “П'ять умов для ефективної роботи державних секретарів” [Five conditions for effective work of the State Secretaries], Center for Political and Legal Reform, 6 April 2017, <http://pravo.org.ua/ua/news/20872109-pyat-umov-dlya-efektivnoyi-roboti-dergeavnih-sekretariy>
- ³⁶ “Прес-конференція "10 пілотних міністерств в передчутті реформи: як Уряд збирається вдосконалити їх роботу” [Press conference “10 pilot ministries expecting reform: how Government will improve their work], Center for Political and Legal Reform, 8 June 2017, <http://pravo.org.ua/ua/news/20872184-pres-konferentsiya-10-pilotnih-ministerstv-v-peredchutti-reformi-yak-uryad-zbiraetsya-vdoskonaliti-yih-robotu>
- ³⁷ “Проект Виборчого кодексу України”, [Draft of the Electoral Code of Ukraine], Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine, 7 November 2017, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4_1?pf3511=56671
- ³⁸ “Без реформи виборчого законодавства суттєві зміни у країні неможливі – ініціатори акції за політичну реформу” [Without reform of electoral legislation the significant changes in Ukraine are not possible – initiators of the political reform action], Ukrainian Media Crisis Center, 15 June 2017, <http://uacrisis.org.ua/57548-reforma-viborchogo-zakonodavstva>
- ³⁹ Tyschenko, Y., “Три проекти змін виборчих правил” [Three drafts of the changes to the electoral rules], Day, 13 September 2017, <https://day.kyiv.ua/uk/blog/polityka/try-proekty-zmin-vyborchyyh-pravyl>

-
- ⁴⁰ Milnaova, Y., “Верховна Рада ухвалила в першому читанні проект про вибори” [Verkhovna Rada has approved in the first reading the draft law on elections], Ukrainian Pravda, 7 November 2017, <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/11/7/7160958/>
- ⁴¹ Nayem, M., Facebook post, 7 November 2017, <https://www.facebook.com/Mustafanayyem/posts/10211163758155857>
- ⁴² “Результати пошуку законопроектів, зареєстрованих Верховною Радою України” [Results of the search of the draft laws registered by Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine], Verkhovna Rada http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc2_5_1.J?ses=10009&num_s=2&num=7366&date1=&date2=&name_zp=&out_type=&id=
- ⁴³ “The Number of Registered IDPs Decreased in 2017”, Relief Web, 6 March 2017, <https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/number-registered-idps-decreased-2017>
- ⁴⁴ “Проект Закону про внесення змін до деяких законів України (щодо виборчих прав внутрішньо переміщених осіб та інших мобільних всередині країни громадян)” [Draft law on making changes to certain law of Ukraine (as to electoral rights of the internally displaced people and other people who relocate inside the country)], Verkhovna Rada, 27 March 2017, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4_1?pf3511=61425
- ⁴⁵ List of amalgamated communities, Decentralization, <http://www.decentralization.gov.ua/gromada>
- ⁴⁶ “Вибори в 201 громаді підтвердили необхідність удосконалення законодавства про місцеві вибори” [Election to 201 communities have confirmed the need for improvement of the legislation on local elections], OPORA, 30 October 2017, <https://www.oporaua.org/vybory/pershi-vybory-v-obiednanykh-hromadakh-2016/45040-vybory-v-201-gromadi-pidtvirdili-neobkhidnist-udoskonalennya-zakonodavstva-pro-mistsevi-vybory-opora>
- ⁴⁷ 2016 CSO sustainability index, USAID, 2017 https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/CSOSI_Report_7-28-17.pdf
- ⁴⁸ “Decentralization offering better results and efficiency (DOBRE) Annual report”, USAID, October 30, 2017, http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pa00sv4n.pdf
- ⁴⁹ <http://www.ucipr.org.ua/publicdocs/Instruments.pdf>
- ⁵⁰ “Decentralization offering better results and efficiency (DOBRE) Annual report”, USAID, October 30, 2017, http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pa00sv4n.pdf
- ⁵¹ “Інструменти впливу громадян на місцеву владу” [Tools for citizens to influence local government], Ukrainian Center for Political Research, <http://www.kmu.gov.ua/control/ru/cardnpd?docid=249972001>
- ⁵² Chene, M., “Income and asset declarations for NGOs”, U4 Anticorruption resource Center, October 2017, <https://www.u4.no/publications/income-and-asset-declarations-for-ngos/>
- ⁵³ “Правозахисники вимагають від влади припинити наступ на громадські об’єднання” [Human rights activists demand from the government to stop attack on public associations], Human Rights Information Center, 7 September 2017, https://humanrights.org.ua/material/pravozahisniki_vimagajut_vid_prezidenta_i_parlamentu_pripiniti_nastup_na_gromadski_objednannija
- ⁵⁴ “ГПУ та Нацполіція отримала фінансові документи пацієнтської організації за 3 роки роботи в рамках сфабрикованої кримінальної справи” [GPO and National Police received financial documents of the patients’ organization as part of the fabricated criminal investigation], Patients of Ukraine, 20 October, 2017, <http://patients.org.ua/2017/10/20/gpu-ta-natspolitsiya-otrymala-finansovi-dokumenty-patsiyentskoyi-organizatsiyi-za-3-roky-roboty-v-ramkah-sfabrykovanoyi-kryminalnoyi-spravy/>
- ⁵⁵ “Tax Police Started a Criminal Proceeding against Anti-Corruption Action Centre”, Anticorruption Action Center, 2 August 2017, <https://antac.org.ua/en/publications/podatкова-militsiya-vidkryla-kryminalnu-spravu-proty-kerivnykiv-tsentru-protydiji-koruptsiji/>
- ⁵⁶ Suhov, O., “Police give corruption-fighter Shabunin notice of suspicion in criminal case”, Kyiv Post, 16 August 2017, <https://www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/police-give-corruption-fighter-shabunin-notice-suspicion-criminal-case.html>
- ⁵⁷ “За ЦПК вступився міжнародний фонд “Відродження” [Renaissance fund is protecting AntAc], Ukrainian Pravda, 26 May 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/05/26/7145121/>
- ⁵⁸ ““National Interest” of the “Narodnyi Front” Yatsenyuk Party”, Anticorruption Action Center, 25 May 2017, https://antac.org.ua/en/publications/national-interest-of-the-narodnyi-front-yatsenyuk-party/?utm_source=Broad+subscribers&utm_campaign=be0842f511-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2017_08_18&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_2e2aa5132c-be0842f511-85523335
- ⁵⁹ Tverd, O., “В Харківке избили депутата-антикоррупционера” [The deputy and anticorruption fighter was beaten in Kharkiv], Ukrainian Pravda, 30 August 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/rus/news/2017/08/30/7153556/>

-
- ⁶⁰ “В Одесі - ЛГБТ-прайд, учасників посилено охороняють”, Ukrainian Pravda, 13 August 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/08/13/7152074/>
- ⁶¹ “Становище ЛГБТ в Україні у січні – липні 2017 р.” [State of LGBT in Ukraine in January-July 2017], Our World, 31 August 2017, <http://gay.org.ua/blog/2017/08/31/stanovyshche-lgbt-v-ukraini-u-sichni-lypni-2017-r/>
- ⁶² “Обличчя ненависті: Злочини та інциденти на ґрунті гомофобії і трансфобії в Україні у 2014-2017 роках” [Face of Hate: Crimes and incidents based on homophobia and transphobia in Ukraine in 2014-2017], Our World, 2018, http://gay.org.ua/publications/hate_crime_2018-u.pdf
- ⁶³ Bekeshkina, I., Pechonchuk, T. and Yavorskyi, V., “Що українці знають і думають про права людини: загальнонаціональне дослідження” [What Ukrainians know and think about human rights: national research], 2017, http://www.ua.undp.org/content/dam/ukraine/docs/DG/Ombudsman's%20project/HumanRightsUa_Final.pdf
- ⁶⁴ “У Запоріжжі проводять Фестиваль рівності, “тітушки” прийшли зривати”, [Equality March in Zaporizhzhya, “titushki” came to attack], Ukrainian Pravda, 30 September 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/09/30/7156872/>
- ⁶⁵ Велика Політична Реформа [Big Political Reform], <https://vpr.org.ua/>
- ⁶⁶ Torchanska, A., “Чому українці не голосують за ультраправих? Роз’яснення історика” [Why Ukrainians do not vote for radical right? Explanation of historian], Hromadske Radio, 25 May 2017, <https://hromadskeaudio.org/programs/hromadska-hvylya/chomu-ukrayinci-ne-golosuyut-za-ultrapravyyh-rozvyasennyya-istoryka>
- ⁶⁷ Shtogrin, I., “Хто нацист? Особливості українських праворадикалів” [Who is Nazi? Peculiarities of Ukrainian Far Right], Radio Svoboda, 28 May 2017, <https://www.radiosvoboda.org/a/28512571.html>
- ⁶⁸ “Стан виконання національної стратегії” [State of implementation of the national strategy], Ukraine Human Rights Union, <http://hro.org.ua/index.php?r=9#result>
- ⁶⁹ “Два роки дії Національної стратегії у сфері прав людини: результати моніторингу” [Two years of the National Strategy on Human Rights: results of monitoring], Civic Prostir, 5 September 2017, <https://www.prostir.ua/?focus=dva-roky-diji-natsionalnoji-stratehiji-u-sferi-prav-lyudyny-rezultaty-monitorynhy>
- ⁷⁰ “Юридичні особи, до яких застосовуються обмежувальні заходи (санкції)” [Legal persons who are under the sanctions], President of Ukraine, 28 April 2017, http://www.president.gov.ua/storage/j-files-storage/00/40/38/6f76b8df9d0716da74bb4ae6a900d483_1494964345.pdf
- ⁷¹ “Україна в фокусі: Заборона російських інтернет ресурсів в Україні” [Focus on Ukraine: Ban of the Russian internet sources in Ukraine], Democratic Initiatives Foundation, 22 May 2017, <http://dif.org.ua/uploads/pdf/194900583259229da3556897.58697446.pdf>
- ⁷² “Ukraine: Revoke Ban on Dozens of Russian Web Companies”, Human Rights Watch, 16 May 2017, <https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/05/16/ukraine-revoke-ban-dozens-russian-web-companies>
- ⁷³ “Україна заборонила вещание Дождя” [Ukraine bans Dozhd broadcasting], Dozhd, 12 January 2017, https://tvrain.ru/news/nats_po_ukraina-425256/
- ⁷⁴ “У 2017 році в Україні зафіксовано 276 порушення свободи слова — ІМІ” [In 2017 there are 276 violations of the freedom of speech recorded in Ukraine — IMI], Institute of Mass Information, 11 January 2018, <http://imi.org.ua/monitorings/u-2017-rotsi-v-ukrajini-zafiksovano-276-porushennya-svobody-slova-imi/>
- ⁷⁵ “Open appeal of human rights and media organizations for the anniversary of journalist Pavel Sheremet’s tragic death”, Human Rights Information Center, 19 July 2017, <https://humanrights.org.ua/en/material/zvernennja-pravozahisnikiv-ta-medijsnikiv-do-richnici-zagibeli-pavla-sheremeta>
- ⁷⁶ “Ukraine expels three foreign journalists in past week”, Reporters Without Borders, 1 September 2017, <https://rsf.org/en/news/ukraine-expels-three-foreign-journalists-past-week>
- ⁷⁷ “ОБСЕ: депортация российских журналистов з України обмежує свободу ЗМІ” [OSCE: deportation of the Russian journalists in Ukraine is limiting media freedom], Radio Svoboda, 15 August 2017, <https://www.radiosvoboda.org/a/news/28678111.html>
- ⁷⁸ “Прикордонники повідомили про заборону в’їзду в Україну 40 російським публічним особам” [Border control informed about travel ban for 40 Russian public figures to Ukraine], Media Detector, 20 May 2017, <http://detector.media/community/article/126159/2017-05-20-prikordonniki-povidomili-pro-zaboronu-vizdu-v-ukrainu-40-rosiiskim-publicnim-osobam/>
- ⁷⁹ Simon J., “CPJ calls on Ukrainian President Petro Poroshenko to reaffirm his commitment to ensuring journalists’ safety”, Committee to Protect Journalists, 18 September, 2017, <https://cpj.org/2017/09/cpj-calls-on-ukrainian-president-petro-poroshenko-.php>
- ⁸⁰ “Появилось письменное подтверждение задержания журналиста Асеева боевиками «ДНР»” [There is a written confirmation about journalist Aseev detention by “DPR”], Vchasno, 21 July 2017,

<https://vchasnoua.com/donbass/52123-poyavilos-pis-mennee-podtverzhenie-zaderzhaniya-zhurnalista-aseeva-boevikami-dnr>

⁸¹ “Станіслав Асеев почувається набгато гірше – Фірсов” [Stanislav Aseev feels worse – Firsov], Media Detector, 28 July 2017, <http://detector.media/community/article/128433/2017-07-28-stanislav-aseev-pochuvaetsya-nabagato-girshe-firsov/>

⁸² “Two more victims of information war in Ukraine”, ifex.org, 11 August 2017, <https://www.ifex.org/ukraine/2017/08/11/muravitsky-nedeliayev-arrest/>

⁸³ “Суд арестовал Муравицкого на два месяца: мнения житомирских журналистов разделились” [Court has arrested Muravitskiy for two months: the opinion of Zhytomyr journalists is divided], Zhytomyr journal, 4 August 2018, <http://zhzh.info/news/2017-08-04-33148>

⁸⁴ Ostapa, S., “На экваторі реформи друкованих ЗМІ” [On equator of printed media reform], Media Detector, 26 May 2017, <http://detector.media/rinok/article/126349/2017-05-26-na-ekvatori-reformi-drukovanikh-zmi/>

⁸⁵ “Аналіз стану реформування друкованих ЗМІ центральних органів влади” [Analysis of the state of reform of the printed media in central government bodies], Media Detector, 26 May 2017, <http://detector.media/rinok/article/126344/2017-05-26-analiz-stanu-reformuvannya-drukovanikh-zmi-tsentralnikh-organiv-vladi/>

⁸⁶ Ostapa, S., “На экваторі реформи друкованих ЗМІ” [On equator of printed media reform], Media Detector, 26 May 2017, <http://detector.media/rinok/article/126349/2017-05-26-na-ekvatori-reformi-drukovanikh-zmi/>

⁸⁷ “Презентація суспільного телебачення: перші програми можуть вийти в ефір восени” [Presentation of the public TV: first programs may appear in autumn], 5 Chanel, 24 January 2017, <https://www.5.ua/suspilstvo/prezentatsiia-suspilnoho-telebachennia-pershi-prohramy-mozhut-vyity-v-efir-voseny-136726.html>

⁸⁸ Alasania, Z., “Стратегія розвитку НСТУ” [Strategy for development of the NSTU], 2017, http://1tv.com.ua/uploads/assets/files/nagliadova_rada/candidate_strategy/%D0%90%D0%BB%D0%B0%D1%81%D0%B0%D0%BD%D1%96%D1%8F_%D1%81%D1%82%D1%80%D0%B0%D1%82%D0%B5%D0%B3%D1%96%D1%8F.pdf

⁸⁹ “Рада не дала грошей на суспільне мовлення” [Rada has not given money for public broadcasting], Ukrainian Pravda, 13 July 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/07/13/7149553/>

⁹⁰ “На наступний рік суспільне мовлення убили – Аласанія” [The public broadcasting is killed for the next year – Alasania], Ukrainian Pravda, 20 September 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/09/20/7155734/>

⁹¹ “Недофінансування НСТУ створило проблему із забезпеченням зазначених у ліцензіях обсягів мовлення” [Lack of funding for NSTU has created a problem in ensuring the broadcasting volume according to the license] http://stv.detector.media/reformuvannya/regional_movnyky/nedofinansuvannya_nstu_stvorilo_problemu_iz_zabezpechennyam_zaznachenikh_u litsenzyakh_obsyagiv_movlennya/

⁹² “Про схвалення Концепції реформування місцевого самоврядування та територіальної організації влади в Україні” [About approval of the Concept of reform of local self-governance and territorial structure of government in Ukraine], Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine, 1 April 2014, <http://zakon3.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/333-2014-%D1%80>

⁹³ Jarabik, B. and Yesmukhanova, Y., Ukraine’s Slow Struggle for Decentralization, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 8 March 2017 <http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/03/08/ukraine-s-slow-struggle-for-decentralization-pub-68219>

⁹⁴ “Про внесення змін до деяких законодавчих актів України щодо особливостей добровільного об’єднання територіальних громад, розташованих на територіях суміжних районів” [On making changes to some legislative acts of Ukraine as to peculiarities of the voluntarily amalgamation of territorial communities that are located in neighboring rayons], Verkhovna Rada, 14 March 2017, <http://zakon3.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/1923-19>

⁹⁵ “Про внесення змін до деяких законів України щодо добровільного приєднання територіальних громад” [On making changes to some laws of Ukraine as to voluntarily amalgamation], Verkhovna Rada, 9 February 2017, <http://zakon2.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/1851-viii>

⁹⁶ “Про внесення змін до деяких законів України щодо статусу старости села, селища” [On making changes to some laws of Ukraine as to status of starosta of village and settlement], Verkhovna Rada, 9 February 2017, <http://zakon3.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/1848-viii>

⁹⁷ “Моніторинг процесу децентралізації влади та реформування місцевого самоврядування станом на 10 січня 2018 року” [Monitoring of process of decentralization of government and reforming of local self-governance as of 10 of January 2018], <https://www.slideshare.net/Decentralizationgovua/10-2018-86170006>

⁹⁸ “Служба в органах місцевого самоврядування стане престижною: Парламент прийняв нову редакцію закону” [Service in local self-governance bodies will become prestigious: Parliament has approved the new draft law], Decentralization, 9 February 2017, <http://decentralization.gov.ua/news/4265>

- ⁹⁹ “Проект Закону про внесення змін до деяких законодавчих актів України щодо управління земельними ресурсами в межах території об’єднаних територіальних громад” [Draft law on making changes to some legal acts of Ukraine as to management of land resources within border of amalgamated territorial communities], Verkhovna Rada, 18 September 2017, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4_1?pf3511=62556
- ¹⁰⁰ “В Мінрегіоні презентували законопроект щодо розширення повноважень об’єднаних громад у галузі земельних відносин” [Minregion has presented the draft law on extending authorities of the amalgamated communities in land management], Decentralization, 15 August 2017, <http://decentralization.gov.ua/news/6537>
- ¹⁰¹ “Моніторинг процесу децентралізації влади та реформування місцевого самоврядування станом на 10 січня 2018 року” [Monitoring of process of decentralization of government and reforming of local self-governance as of 10 of January 2018], <https://www.slideshare.net/Decentralizationgovua/10-2018-86170006>
- ¹⁰² “Концепція реформування місцевого самоврядування та територіальної організації влади” [Concept of reform of local self-governance and territorial organization of government], Baryshiv Rayon Administration, 2015 http://www.adm-baryshivka.gov.ua/files/Obgovor_konst/Koncepcia_reformuvannya_MS.pdf
- ¹⁰³ “Про схвалення Концепції реформування місцевого самоврядування та територіальної організації влади в Україні” [On approving Concept of reform of local self-governance and territorial organization of government in Ukraine], Verkhovna Rada, 1 April 2014, <http://zakon5.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/333-2014-%D1%80>
- ¹⁰⁴ Yesmukhanova, Y., “Індекс спроможності місцевої влади: інструмент для визначення пріоритетів розвитку місцевої влади” [Participatory municipal capacity index: a tool for defining priorities for local government development], Strategy of Development, #6, January 2018, http://regionet.org.ua/ua/6y_nomer_zhyrnaly_STRATEGIYA_ROZVUTKY_2633439.html#page_title
- ¹⁰⁵ “Моніторинг процесу децентралізації влади та реформування місцевого самоврядування станом на 10 січня 2018 року” [Monitoring of process of decentralization of government and reforming of local self-governance as of 10 of January 2018], <https://www.slideshare.net/Decentralizationgovua/10-2018-86170006>
- ¹⁰⁶ “Про Стратегію реформування судустрою, судочинства та суміжних правових інститутів на 2015-2020 роки” [On the strategy of reforming of judiciary, judicial system and related legal institutions for 2015-2020], Verkhovna Rada, 20 May 2015, <http://zakon2.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/276/2015>
- ¹⁰⁷ “Ставлення громадян України до суспільних інститутів, електоральні орієнтації” [Attitude of Ukrainians to public institutions and electoral orientation], Razumkov Center, 2017 <http://razumkov.org.ua/uploads/socio/Press0417.pdf>
- ¹⁰⁸ Court Index 4 th wave (2016), European Business Association, 2016, http://www.eba.com.ua/static/EBA%20Court%20Index_2016_EN.pdf
- ¹⁰⁹ Kirischenko, Y., “Зміни до Конституції, що запускають судову реформу. Як це працюватиме? ІНФОГРАФІКА” [Changes to Constitution that launches judicial reform. How it will work? Infographics], Ukrainian Pravda, 30 September 2016 <https://www.pravda.com.ua/articles/2016/09/30/7122226/>
- ¹¹⁰ Kuibida, R., “Судова реформа: сім найбільш очікуваних подій 2017 року” [Judicial reform: Seven most awaited expectations as to 2017], Center of Political and Legal Reforms, 13 January 2017, <http://pravo.org.ua/ua/news/20871915-sudova-reforma-sim-naybilsh-ochikuvanih-podiy-2017-roku>
- ¹¹¹ “Проект Закону про внесення змін до Господарського процесуального кодексу України, Цивільного процесуального кодексу України, Кодексу адміністративного судочинства України та інших законодавчих актів” [Draft Law on introducing changes to Commercial Procedure Code of Ukraine, Civil Procedural Code of Ukraine, Code of Administrative Legal Procedures of Ukraine and other legal acts], Verkhovna Rada, 23 March 2017, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4_1?pf3511=61415
- ¹¹² “Новый Верховный Суд: удалось ли перезагрузить систему?” [New Supreme Court: Was the system reloaded?] Center of Civic Monitoring and Control, 3 August 2017, <http://naglyad.org/ru/2017/08/03/novyj-verhovnyj-sud-udalos-li-perezagruzit-sistemu/>
- ¹¹³ “Порошенку подали 111 кандидатів на призначення у Верховний суд” [Poroshenko has received 111 candidates for the Supreme Court nomination], UNIAN, 29 September 2017, <https://www.unian.ua/politics/2161319-poroshenku-podali-111-kandidativ-na-priznachennya-u-verhovniy-sud.html>
- ¹¹⁴ “Скандал із відбором суддів до ВСУ: протягнули тих, хто переслідував Майдан і брехав у деклараціях” [Scandal with selection of judges to Supreme Court of Ukraine: the ones who pursued Maidan and lied in the declarations were selected], UNIAN, 3 October 2017, <https://www.unian.ua/politics/2168104-skandal-iz-vidborom-suddiv-do-vsu-protiyagnuli-tih-hto-peresliduvav-maydan-i-brehav-u-deklaratsiyah.html>
- ¹¹⁵ “Оголошено добір кандидатів на посаду судді місцевого суду” [The competition for the judges for local court is announced], High Qualification Commission of Judges, 3 April 2017, <http://www.vkksu.gov.ua/ua/news/ogoloshieno-dobir-kandidativ-na-posadu-suddi-misciewogo-sudu/>

- ¹¹⁶ Zhukovska, O., “Реформа знелюднених судів” [The reform of courts without people], Ukrainian Pravda, 17 August 2017, <https://www.pravda.com.ua/columns/2017/08/17/7152469/>
- ¹¹⁷ “Скільки суддів звільнили за істотні дисциплінарні проступки у 2017 році” [How man Judges were fired for significant disciplinary actions in 2017] Espresso TV, 19 February 2018, https://espresso.tv/news/2018/02/19/skilky_suddiv_zvilnyly_za_istotni_dyscyplinarni_prostupky_u_2017_roci_dani_vrp
- ¹¹⁸ Zhernakov, M., “Judicial reform in Ukraine: Mission possible?”, Reanimation Package of Reform, http://rpr.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Renaissance_A4_5JURIDICIAL-REFORM.pdf
- ¹¹⁹ Zhernakov, M. “Independent anti-corruption courts in Ukraine: the missing link in anti-corruption chain”, Reanimation Package of Reform, http://rpr.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Renaissance_A4_3ANTI-CORRUPTION-COURTS-.pdf
- ¹²⁰ “Звіт про діяльність Національного антикорупційного бюро України за 2 півріччя 2017” [Report on activities of the National anticorruption bureau Ukraine for 2 part of 2017], National Anticorruption Bureau of Ukraine, 8 February 2018, https://nabu.gov.ua/sites/default/files/prezentaciya_zvit_nabu_1_pivrichchya_2017_k.pdf
- ¹²¹ Zhernakov, M. “Independent anti-corruption courts in Ukraine: the missing link in anti-corruption chain”, Reanimation Package of Reform, http://rpr.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Renaissance_A4_3ANTI-CORRUPTION-COURTS-.pdf
- ¹²² “Poroshenko wants separate anti-corruption court”, UNIAN, 4 October 2017, <https://www.unian.info/politics/2170966-poroshenko-wants-separate-anti-corruption-court.html>
- ¹²³ “Робоча група Президента для законопроекту про антикорупційний суд є неприйнятною і затягує процес – заява організаторів акції «Великої політичної реформи»” [Working group of President on draft law of anticorruption court is not acceptable and prologues the process – organizers of Big Political Reform movement report], Anticorruption Action Center, 17 October 2017, <https://antac.org.ua/publications/robocha-grupa-prezydenta-dlya-zakonoproektu-pro-antykorrupsijnyj-sud-je-nepriynyatnoyu-i-zatyahuje-protse-zayava-orhanizatoriv-aktsiji-velykoji-politychnoji-reformy/>
- ¹²⁴ Rooden, R., Letter to Ihor Rainin, Head of Presidential Administration of Ukraine, 11 January 2018, <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/files/9/1/91f3737-letter-imf-anticorruption.pdf>
- ¹²⁵ “Результати пошуку законопроектів, зареєстрованих Верховною Радою України” [Results of the search of the draft laws registered in Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine], Verkhovna Rada, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc2_5_1.J?ses=10009&num_s=2&num=7440&date1=&date2=&name_zp=&out_type=&id=
- ¹²⁶ “Poroshenko signs controversial law on appointment of Constitutional Court judges”, NSNBC, 1 August 2017, <https://nsnbc.me/2017/08/01/poroshenko-signs-controversial-law-on-appointment-of-constitutional-court-judges/>
- ¹²⁷ Kirichenko, Y., “Новий Закон про Конституційний Суд України: недоліки та здобутки” [New Law on Constitutional Court of Ukraine: shortages and achievements], Liga News, 14 July 2017, <http://news.liga.net/ua/articles/politics/14787448-noviy-zakon-pro-konstituts-yn-y-sud-ukra-ni-nedol-ki-ta-zdobutki.htm>
- ¹²⁸ National Anticorruption Bureau of Ukraine (NABU), National Agency for Corruption Prevention (NAPC), Agency for Recovery and Management of Assets (ARMA), Special Anticorruption Prosecutor Office (SAPO)
- ¹²⁹ “Anticorruption reforms in Ukraine: 4Ath Round of monitoring of the Istanbul Anti-corruption Action Plan”, OECD, 2017, <https://www.oecd.org/corruption/acn/ACN-Ukraine-Round-4-Monitoring-Report-ENG.pdf>
- ¹³⁰ “Моніторинг сприйняття реформ в суспільстві” [Monitoring of the attitudes to reforms in society], National Reform Council, April 2017 <http://www.reforms.in.ua/ua/report/all>
- ¹³¹ “Соціальна напруга та протестна активність: погляд соціологів” [Social tension and protest activities: view of sociologists] DIF, 22 September 2017, <http://dif.org.ua/article/sotsialna-napruzhenist-ta-protestna-aktivnist-poglyad-sotsiologiv>
- ¹³² “Рівень сприйняття бізнесом корупції в Україні за три роки впав з 99 до 96%” [Level of perception of corruption by business in Ukraine in three years have declined from 99 to 96%], Weekly Mirror, 29 January 2017, <https://dt.ua/UKRAINE/riven-spriynyattyta-biznesom-korupciyi-v-ukrayini-za-tri-roki-vpav-z-99-do-96-267574.html>
- ¹³³ “Звіт про діяльність Національного антикорупційного бюро України за 2 півріччя 2017” [Report on activities of the National anticorruption bureau Ukraine for 2 part of 2017], National Anticorruption Bureau of Ukraine, 8 February 2018, https://nabu.gov.ua/sites/default/files/prezentaciya_zvit_nabu_1_pivrichchya_2017_k.pdf
- ¹³⁴ Zinets, N. and Polityuk, P., “Ukraine makes two high-profile detentions in corruption case,” Reuters, 21 April 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-corruption-arrests/ukraine-makes-two-high-profile-detentions-in-corruption-case-idUSKBN17N1AS>

¹³⁵ “Агент НАБУ намагався дати хабар першому заступнику голови ДМС” [NABU agent tried to bribe first deputy head of the State Migration Service], Ukrainian Pravda, 29 November 2017, <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/11/29/7163756/>

¹³⁶ “Луценко заявив, що усі агенти НАБУ - "поза законом" [Lutsenko claimed that all NABU agents are “beyond law”], Ukrainian Pravda, 3 December 2017, <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2017/12/3/7164144/>

¹³⁷ “

Проект Закону про антикорупційні суди” [Draft Law on anticorruption court], Verkhovna Rada, 1 February 2017, http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4_1?pf3511=61038

¹³⁸ Rooden, R., Letter to Ihor Rainin, Head of Presidential Administration of Ukraine, 11 January 2018, <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/files/9/1/91f3737-letter-imf-anticorruption.pdf>

¹³⁹ Kotlyar, D., “Друга хвиля. Чи є ви е-декларантом?” [Second wave. Are you e-declarant?] Ukrainian Pravda, 25 January 2017, <http://www.pravda.com.ua/articles/2017/01/25/7133354/>